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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

March 5, 2008. Mayor Pro-Tem, Linda Bendixen called the meeting to order at 7:02 P.M. Council members present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns. Absent: Mayor, Tom Theis. Staff present: City Administrator, Dave Van Dee; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Finance Director, Laurie Hebl; Technology Committee members: Pat Struttman, Tim Conklin, and Dave DeCoste. Guests: Dan Hoffman, Harlen Glandorf, Pat & Mindy Dolan of Dolan Construction, Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer.

Dick Olson moved the approval of the agenda, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the consent agenda as follows: approval of bills; Meeting Minutes: Regular Meetings 02/13/08, 02/20/08; Special Session 02/28/08, Budget meeting 02/28/08; Received & Filed minutes of Library 02/12/08, Park & Recreation 02/12/08, Planning & Zoning 02/26/08; City Administrator’s Report; City Engineer’s Report, second by Nancy Melsa. 
Public Hearing- Adoption of Proposed FY Budget 2008-2009
Public hearing for the Adoption of the Proposed FY Budget 2008-2009 opened at 7:03 P.M. No written or oral comments were received on or prior to the meeting. Public hearing closed at 7:04 P.M. 
The proposed budget calls for a 2.5% tax levy adjustment which equates to $0.337 per $1000 of taxable evaluation. The proposed levy totals $13.80. Due to the State mandated rollback factor adjustments, the owner of a residence with an assessed valuation of $100,000 will pay $5.06 less in City taxes and a business with a $100,000 taxable valuation would pay $29.99 more in taxes. 

City Administrator, Dave Van Dee noted that the proposed budget projects a tax rate adjustment that is below the current rate of inflation while the City has maintained or expanded services. He attributes this to the combined efforts of City staff and the City Council’s efficient use of tax resources from a broadened tax base that helps offset growth related expenses. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-029 adopting FY Budget 2008-2009 Budget and Certification of City taxes with a levy rate of $13.80217 per $1,000, second by Bob Rampulla. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen
NAYS: None

Resolution #08-029 adopted. 

Public Hearing- Authorization of a Loan Agreement in an amount not to exceed $2,200,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2008
Public hearing for the Authorization of a Loan Agreement in an amount not to exceed $2,200,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2008, in order to provide funds to pay costs of construction of street improvements, sanitary sewer and storm sewer improvements, and refunding outstanding general obligations of the City, an essential corporate purpose opened at 7:05 P.M. No written or oral comments were received on or prior to the meeting. Public hearing closed at 7:06 P.M. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-030 Instituting proceedings to take additional action for the authorization of a Loan Agreement and the issuance of not to exceed $2,200,000 General Obligation Capital Loan Notes, Series 2008, second by Dick Olson. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None 

Resolution #08-030 adopted.

Public Hearing- Willman, Heefner, & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer Water main, Drain Tile & Paving Project FY 08 (4089-08-3)
Public hearing regarding the Willman, Heefner, & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water main, Drain Tile & Paving Project FY08 (4089-08-3) opened at 7:08 P.M. No written or oral comments were received on or prior to the meeting. Public hearing closed at 7:09 P.M.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-031 adopting plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost for the Willman, Heefner, 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water main, Drain tile & Paving Project, second by Nancy Melsa.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla 

NAYS: None 
Resolution #08-031 adopted. 

Council reviewed a total of eight (8) bids which included the alternate bid cost. They are as follows: 

· Dolan Excavating, LLC- $495,597.10

· Rathje Construction Co.-$506,460.40

· Pirc-Tobin Construction Inc.-$512,625.50

· City Wide Construction Corp.-$519,011.65

· Dave Schmitt Const. Co., Inc.-$555,824.00

· Ricklefs Excavating Ltd.-$560,312.20

· Eastern Iowa Exc. & Concrete-$563,138.75
· Tschiggfrie Excavating Co. -$709,538.58

· Engineer’s Estimate of cost-$658,582.00

City Engineer Dick Ransom has reviewed all eight (8) bids. Ransom states that the low bid was submitted by Dolan Excavating, LLC. in a total amount of $495,597.10 for both the base bid and the alternate. The second low bid was submitted by Rathje Construction in a total of $506,460.40. Ransom then stated that Hall & Hall Engineering has had prior experience administering a project where Dolan Excavating, LLC was the contractor. The project represented by Dolan Construction was Echo Hill Sanitary Sewer and Water Main Project in Marion with Linn-Mar Community School. The project was first of two projects to provide utility and paved street access to a new Linn-Mar Elementary School. 

Ransom stated his concerns awarding Dolan Construction as the lowest responsive and responsible bidder due to the timeliness of the completion of the Linn-Mar Project. Dolan Construction did not meet the required milestones and because of the delay of the completion only minor grading was accomplished prior to the end of the construction season. 

The Willman, Heefner, and 9th Avenue project is adjacent to Hiawatha Elementary School. There is an established schedule that begins the work during the latter part of the current school term and has the work completed prior to the start of the new school term in August. A timely completion of this project is important in order to disrupt the start of the new school term. 
Ransom stated that based on their experience with Dolan Excavating on the Linn-Mar project he is reluctant to recommend award of the Willman, Heefner, and 9th Avenue Project to the City Council due to the importance of meeting the completion date. Instead Ransom recommended that the project be awarded to Rathje Construction Co. in the amount of $506,460.40 as the lowest responsive and responsible bidder. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION#08-032 approving and making an award of contract for the Willman, Heefner & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer. Water main, Drain tile &Paving Project FY 08 (4089-08-2) to Rathje Construction of Marion in an amount not to exceed $506,460.40, second by Bob Rampulla. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None 
Resolution #08-032 adopted. 

Public Hearing-12th Avenue Sewer Basin, Sanitary Sewer & Reconstruction Project FY08 (4089-08-3)
Public hearing regarding the 12th Avenue Sewer Basin, Sanitary Sewer & Reconstruction Project opened at 7:20 P.M. There were no written or oral comments received prior to or during the meeting. Public hearing closed at 7:21P.M.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-033 adopting plans, specifications, form of contract, and estimate of cost for the 12th Avenue Sewer Basin, Sanitary Sewer, & Reconstruction Project FY08 (4089-08-3), second by Nancy Melsa.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None 

Resolution# 08-033 adopted
The City Council received two (2) bids for the 12th Avenue Sewer Basin, Sanitary Sewer & Reconstruction Project. They are as follows: 

· Municipal Pipe Tool, Inc.-$87,522.00

· Visu Sewer Clean & Seal-$104,086.20

Note: Engineering Estimate-$104,366.00

City Engineer Dick Ransom has reviewed the bids and recommends the award of contract to Municipal Tool Inc. with a bid of $87,522.00.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #08-034 approving and making award of contract to Municipal Pipe Tool Inc. of Hudson, Iowa in the amount of $87,522.00 for the 12th Avenue Sewer Basin, Sanitary Sewer & Reconstruction Project FY08, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None 
Resolution# 08-034 adopted.

City of Hiawatha Website Design
The Hiawatha Technology Committee has completed their research regarding a new website design for the City of Hiawatha. The Committee had received four (4) requests for proposals. They are as follows: 

· CEC-$26,439.00

· Informatics-$34,250.00-$44,750.00

· EGov-$19,654.00

· Darning Pixels-$37,000.00

The Technology Committee commented on each proposal stating EGov did not meet the requirements, CEC did not have the necessary qualifications, Informatics’ proposal met all of the requirements but was hard to break down costs (they presented high and low prices), Darning Pixels has seven (7) years experience specifically in web design.

The Technology Committee recommended that the City Council award the City Website Design and Development contract to Darning Pixels of Waterloo. The Technology Committee based their recommendation on Darning Pixels’ well informed proposal that included a flexible design, solid web design experience, firm prices, and the choice of adding optional products now or in the future, website presentation, and independent background checks. Additionally, the hosting costs are very economical.

The Technology Committee broke down the proposal cost as two options. They are as follows: 


Total Estimate #1                                                $37,000.00


Options: 


A7
On-line bill pay                                           -3,000.00


A8
Video/audio



        -2,000.00


A10
On-line forms



        -3,000.00


A11
ADA Compliance


        -6,000.00


B
Email Newsletter


        -1,200.00


Total 





        21,800.00


Total Estimate #2



       $37,000.00


Options:


A7
On-line bill pay


         -3,000.00


A8
Video/audio
 


         -2,000.00


A10
On-line forms
                                             -3,000.00


A11
ADA Compliance


         -6,000.00


Total





         23,000.00

Council member Olson stated that he would agree with Total Estimate #2 with the deduction of video/audio, and the ADA Compliance, but would like to add the on-line forms and on-line billing with a cost not to exceed $27,800.00 as Phase I.

Phase II will include those line items that were excluded at this time, but will be completed at a later date with an additional 10% cost. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION#08-035 awarding contract City of Hiawatha Website Design with Darning Pixels of Waterloo, Iowa with a quote as submitted in an amount not to exceed $27,800.00, and authorize the proper City Officials to sign contract agreement as shown as “Exhibit A”, second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None 
Resolution 08-035 adopted.
Phase II of Demolition of City Hall 

The New City Hall has been completed and staff is ready to move. With the completion of the New City Hall the City Council is ready for the second phase of demolition of the current (old) city hall.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION#08-036 placing plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost on file and directing the publication of the notice to bidders (March 19, 2008 @ 10:00 A.M.) and set public hearing (March 19, 2008 @7:00 P.M.)for the Phase II of Demolition of City Hall Project, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None 
Resolution #08-036 adopted.  

Electric Recycling Event with Midwest Electronic Recovery

The City Council has scheduled an annual Electronic Recycling Event with Midwest Electronic Recovery.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #08-037 approving funding for an Electronic Recycling Event with Midwest Electronic Recovery for April 26, 2008, at 9:00 A.M. the fee structure for the collection event are as follows: 

· Monitors 17” and under $6.00

· Monitors 19” and up $8.00

· TV’s 19” and under $8.00

· TV’s 21” and up $12.00

· Console TV $15.00

· Desktop size printer/fax/copiers $1.00

· Large printers/fax/copiers $5.00 (on casters)

· All other equipment is free of charge

· Midwest Electronic Recovery personnel $25.00 per hour per employee

second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None 

Resolution #08-037 adopted.
Community Collection Event for Household Hazardous Waste

The City Council has scheduled an annual Community Collection Event for Household Hazardous Waste for April 26, 2008 with Cedar Rapids/Linn County Solid Waste Agency.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-038 approving a Community Collection Event for Household Hazardous Waste on April 26, 2008 at 9:00 A.M. and Authorize the Mayor to sign the Memo of Understanding with Cedar Rapids/Linn County Solid Waste Agency, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None 

Resolution #08-037 adopted.
Placement of items for next agenda/setting Work Session for March 12, 2008 at 6:00 P.M.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 8:00 P.M., second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.

                                                                                     _____________________________

                                                                                     Linda J. Bendixen, Mayor Pro-Tem

ATTEST: ___________________

                 Kim Downs, City Clerk
